Published by the Precita Valley Chess Club
Representing the San Francisco Bay Area Chess League

Vol. 2, No. 12 December 1957 - 534 Precita Avenue, San Francisco 10, California

#### S. F. Bay Area Chess League

ACTION BEGINS JANUARY 4TH FOR TEAMS --- DOUBLE ROUND ROBIN SCHEDULES PLANNED

Agency of the COMMUNITY CHEST

Mechanics' Institute, S.F., December 15. A meeting of the San Francisco Bay Area Chess League saw fewer teams entered to necessitate double round robin schedules for the 1958 season. The "A" Division will begin action January 4th and the "B" Division will start on January 1lth. Only six teams will represent each division. In the "A" Division, it will be Golden Gate, two teams from Mechanics' Institute (probably Knights and Bishops), Castle, Oakland, and University of California. The "B" Division will be made up of Alameda, Golden Gate, Mechanics' Institute, Mission, Precita Valley, and it is hoped one other to be contacted. This is quite a drop down from last year. Missing from the "A" Division are the Oakland Juniors and Palo Alto. It is hoped Palo Alto may still enter a team, but they were not represented at the meeting. Missing from the "B" Division are Oakland, University of California, and a second Mechanics' Institute team. Representatives from the Precita Valley Chess Club came to the rescue in this division by entering a second team to be

# California State Championship JAMES CROSS IS WINNER, RAMIREZ 2ND

James Cross of Ios Angeles won the California State Championship over the Thanksgiving weekend with a 4-1 score, losing only to Gil Ramirez, 1957 State Champion, who came in second with 31-12. Henry Gross was third with 3-2.

There were only six finalists. With the qualifying system, three are those from the Northern California Champion-ship (only one went south), one from the Central California Qualifying Tourney (he didn't go), four from the Southern California Championship, the 1957 "Open" California Champion (he didn't go), and the 1957 State Champion.

The tournament was held at the Herman Steiner Chess Club and Ralph Hagedorn was the director. (See cross-tables on page 3) called Mission.

Outside of some debate in the forming of the two divisions of the SFBACL the meeting went along smoothly. The incumbents for offices were retained, namely, Guthrie McClain, president, Charles Bagby, vice-president, and Russell Freeman, secretary-treasurer. Henry Gross again was appointed as the Tournament Director with Jim Reynolds to act as assistant.

All trophies of the league were displayed along with the trophies for the winners of the recent S. F. City Championship Tourney. The latter were presented to those winners present by T.D. Henry Gross.

Secretary-treasurer Russell Freeman reported that for a change the league came out with a plus balance this year. It is hoped this can be continued and the surplus earmarked for some good purpose in the future.

MERRY CHRISTMAS - HAPPY NEW YEAR !!!! AND ALL

BEST WISHES FROM CHESS HERALD, PRECIPA VAILEY, & S.F. BAY AREA LEAGUE

1957

CHATS and NOTES from the EDITOR

THIS IS OUR IAZY EDITION. Yours truly has been behind schedule ever since going back to Cleveland, Ohio for the U.S. "Open" and the meetings there. It being near Christmas time I now have a good excuse to put out a quick "lazy" issue to get back on the beam. The regular features, of course, are missing because I haven't given my assistants a chance to prepare their items. Just the same, I hope our readers will bear with us as it has been quite a job getting out this little paper each month. Not being fancy, I do not index the volumes. CHESS HERAID is merely "A Monthly Chess News Bulletin" and the main purpose is to keep up local interest in chess activities. We are not attempting to inform the world nor the nation as a whole, though some of our items may cover events of national or international interest at times. During this past year, CHESS HERAID sprung from just being a little club bulletin to a news review of all activities of interest to chess enthusiasts throughout the San Francisco Bay Area and even some points beyond. I believe we have done our job well, though it was our first attempt to broaden our coverage.

So, it comes that time when I must thank those persons who are constatly behind the scenes and helping yours truly to edit this small numble periodical. Noel Renaud has done a splendid job with the "Gemes Section". He had a difficult task--, that of trying to pick games to interest club members as well as readers outside the club. He had little to choose from as the same people seemed to hand in gemes to him. Now and then we managed to steal one from a team match or some local event. Nevertheless, Mr. Renaud did the test with what he had to work with and to the extent he received compliments from all points. Lowell Tullis has been a very alert reporter--, the editor's second pair of eyes and ears. Where I couldn't be, Mr. Tullis managed to be and reported enough that I could feel I was there myself. Its

### Vol. 2 CHESS HERALD No. 12 December 1957

Subscription rate: \$1.00 per year, Mail to treasurer listed below. 10¢ copy.

#### Club Directory

Director: Leighton Allen, 1758 -15th St.
San Francisco 3, Calif. UN 1-3435
Ass't Director: Paul Bogoslan, 3973-A 25th St., San Francisco 14 VA 4-7106
Secretary: Ivan Vegvary, 643 Greenwich
San Francisco, Calif. GA 1-3597
Treasurer: John Ramirez, 328 Mt. Vernon
Ave., San Francisco 12 JU 7-6424

was rewarded with the job of staff reporter and a regular space in the paper as the "BACL ROVING REPORTER".

Others have been of great assistance, To name a few, Guthrie McClain, editor of THE CALIFORNIA CHESS REPORTER (among other things), has been very cooperation. Henry Gross, Tournament Director of EACL, was always ready with the team match results; Ivan Vegvary, Dave Gibson. Bruce Forman, and E. C. Jonas -- for problems; and Paul Bogosian and Leighton Alien for their items and assistance. Then there were those who were very cooperative during interviews, and those with helpful suggestions. My sincere thanks to all of you.

I CANNOT HEIP BUT say that I was a little disappointed at the BACL meeting. Ithought for sure we would have more teams this year--, not less. It seems to me there is a lacking of the proper spirit in the league. Maybe it's be(continued on page 4)

701. 2, No. 12 DECEMBER		CHESS HERALD				1957		Page
California State Cha	mpionship		Sant.	and the same	1 1000	HOW	THEY S	CORED
Players	off act availant	1	2	3	4	5	6	Score
1. James Cross	************	x	0	1	1	1	1	4 - 1
2. Gilbert Remire	z	1	x	0	1.	1/2	1	3½ - 1½
3. Henry Gross		0	1	x.	1	0	1	3 - 2
4. Robert Cross		0	.0	. 0	x	1	1	2 - 3
5. Gene Rubin		0	1	1	0	x	0	1 - 3호
6. Saul Yarmak		0	0	0	0	1	x	1 - 4

# Precita Valley Ladder TULLIS GETS TOP RUNG!

Lowell Tullis scored an upset over A. R. Castellanos Thursday, Dec. 5th to become the fifth member of the club to readh the top rung of Precita Valley's ladder. A. R. Castellanos held on to the top rung for 12 weeks, but Noel Renaud holds the duration record holding it 55 weeks. Since the club began, Thursday, March 15, 1956, this is how the No. 1 rung has been croupied:

March 15, 1956 to April 4, 1957 -Noel Renaud (55 weeks)

April 4, 1957 to April 11, 1957 -Leighton Allen (1 week)

April 11, 1957 to April 18, 1957 - Dave Gibson (1 week)

April 18, 1957 to September 12, 1957 -Leighton Allen (21 weeks)

September 12, 1957 to December 5, 1957

A. R. Castellanos (12 weeks)

December 5, 1957 to ?? Lowell Tullis (? weeks)

So now Lowell Tullis will see how long he can hold on to the top rung at Precita Valley playing with the BLACK PIECES. That is the catch in P. V.'s ladder, the lower rung (challenger) always gets the white pieces and the upper rung (defender) must hold his own with the black pieces on his side of the board.

A rating review of the Precita Valley Club members will appear next month. No standings until February.

#### DALIAS TOURNAMENT

After nine rounds, the standings in the International Tournament at Dallas, Texas, were as follows:

S. Gligoric  $5\frac{1}{2}$ , F. Olafsen and L. Szabo 5, S. Reshevsky and B. Larsen  $4\frac{1}{2}$ , M. Najdorf and D. Yanofsky 4, and L. Evans  $2\frac{1}{2}$ .

#### SAN QUENTIN CALLING

Secretary Ivan Vegvary reports that he is awaiting an answer from San Quentin for a friendly chess match up there. It seems Ivan had a little mail mix-up at his house and didn't discover a letter inviting us to be there on December 15th until it was too late. The tentative date now is December 28th or 29th. Those wishing to participate in this match please phone GA 1-3597 (Ivan Vegvary) or MI 8-5759 (Reynolds). We will probably leave the city at 9 a.m. and return 4 p.m. We will be treated to a meal at San Quentin.

#### HOROWITZ EXHIBITION

Four clubs are now co-sponsoring the AL HOROWITZ EXHIBITION to take place the end of January or the beginning of February. They are Golden Gate, Mechanics' Institute, Oakland, and Precita Valley. Other clubs that may be interested, please write to Jim Reynolds, 117 Brewster St., San Francisco 10, or phone MI 9-5759. Where the exhibition will be held will be

determined when the exact date is known.

### CHATS AND NOTES FROM THE EDITOR (continued from page 2)

cause Sunday is a bad meeting night, but I don't believe the Bay Area clubs were too well represented, thus creating a sort of a shadow of doubt over the atmosphere. Despite this fact there was still quite a bit accomplished. After some lengthy debate we did come up with 11 teams spread out over two divisions. It really should have been 16 teams. What is everybody afraid of? Here at Precita Valley, I know, We were even hoping for a third division and even prepared ourselves for same. As it was we offered our "C" team to the "F" division to help round it out. We are a shall club and yet we menaged to produce two teems. I think it shows that regardless of how small a club is that with some pre-season planning much can be accomplished. I do not mean to preach, but I would like other clubs in the area to try our method. Here is how we did it. Tast June we looked forward to 1958. We decided there was a possible chance the S. F. Bay Area Chess League would expand and even have three divisions. Maybe this was wishful thinking but we didn't ignore the possibillity and so began preparations. The first step was to provide for a team captain to run an extra team. We had to amend our club charter to allow it. but by September two team captains were elected. Now all we needed were two teams. We definitely had one team, but how could we have two. Yours truly went over the club's personnel with the two new team captains. We came up with a few answers with only a couple of gaps left to be filled. During the Fall, a couple of more players joined our club so the gaps were plugged. Though we have a roster of 27 players, only some 15 are active. The idea is that we worked on it since last June and even threw more concentration on it during the Fall. When we were notified of the league's meeting we were well prepared and knew just about what we could do. I'm sure the BACL officers noticed that though Precita Valley was small we were well represented and more than ready to do our part for the success of the league this season. My point is this -; why can't other clubs do the same thing? As I said before, Guthrie McClain works hard and does a swell job, but it means naught unless he gets the cooperation of all clubs connected with the league. To me there is no finer way of strengthening chess ties than with team matches and league play. To get it, one must plan. You owe it to your club (they like the competition and activity), you owe it to organized chess, and, yes, you owe it to yourself. So, I'll urge all ---- Editor. clubs to try the Precita Valley Plan next year!

#### STEVENSON AND GRESSER SHARE U.S. WOMEN'S CHAMPIONSHIP

Defending Champion Mrs. Gisela Gresser of New York and U.S. Wômen's "Open" Champion Mrs. Sonia Graf Stevenson of Palm Springs (California) tied for first place (each with scores of 9½-1½) to share the U.S. Women's Championship for 1957. Miss. Mona Karff of New York finished third with 7-4. Mrs. Nancy McLeod of San Bruno, California tied for 6th with a 6-5 score. There were 12 participants in the tourney and the control of the state of the stat

